Minutes of the Meeting of Littleton Parish Council held on Monday 

29 October 2007  at Chester Rugby Club, Hare Lane, Littleton.

PRESENT: Parish Councillor Edward Kirk (in the Chair) and Parish Councillors
                   Anne Stockdale, David Brodie, John Lyon, Hilary Davies
                   and Sheila Cowell
IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor Eleanor Johnson

                                City Councillor Stuart Parker 




Colin Stredder, County Engineering Service




PC Neil Busby




Local Resident Mr P Beesley

The Chairman welcomed County Councillor Mrs Eleanor Johnson to the meeting.
07/65  ROAD ISSUES
Colin Stredder from the County Engineering Service was attending the meeting to discuss a number of issues pertaining to the A51.  Many of the problems were of long standing but the volume of traffic was making them progressively worse.

Members of the Parish Council had serious concerns about the A51/Hare Lane/Littleton Lane junction and the danger to pedestrians trying to cross the road which was getting ever busier.  Long queues often backed up from the junction to the roundabout and Vicars Cross lights because of motorists waiting to turn right, the situation only partially alleviated by drivers using the hatched area leading into the crossing.

Mr Stredder told the meeting that the County Council wanted to look at the A51 from Vicars Cross to Tarvin and were trying to get the Highways Agency involved with this.  Options for the junction in question included bans on certain manoeuvres or even a physical barrier preventing such moves.  He undertook to speak to the Parish Council again when some formal ideas had been produced.
Discussion then took place about traffic counts and speed limits in the area and the possibility of the A51 Tarvin Road being reviewed.
07/66  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Meeting held on 10 September 2007 be 
                       confirmed as a correct record subject to it being noted that 

                       Cllr Stockdale left the meeting after item 07/57.
07/67  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

1)  Planning – 53 Tarvin Road – Timber Outbuilding – Councillor Stuart Parker reported that the City Council was still awaiting information from the agent of the owner of the residence.  Once this had been received it was hoped the matter would be resolved without any further delay.
2)  Littleton Signs – the Clerk reported he had personally trimmed the vegetation that was obscuring the Littleton signs.
07/68 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
1)   07/01436/FUL – Vicars Cross Golf Club – Construction of Plant Shed etc  – it was noted that permission had been given for this development
2)   07/01517/FUL – Castle Cottage, Little Heath Road – First Floor Extension to Provide Bedroom, Ensuite and Dressing Room
RESOLVED:  that the Parish Council have no objection to the proposed 

                      development

3)  07/01558/FUL – Littleton Old Hall – Change of use of redundant agricultural building to offices (Class B1) and associated works
The Parish Council had objected to the proposed development on the following grounds:-

1.  The Parish Council and local residents strongly felt that there was no need for an industrial sized development in Littleton and that it would be detrimental to the area.

2.  The new plans added a further 20+ car parking spaces on top of the 20+ created in the last application.  This would put yet more strain on the Littleton Lane Junction with the A51 and associated local roads which were already overrun with additional traffic to a busy High and Primary School in Christleton.  

3.  The Parish Council could not understand why was it necessary for the original old hedge on Little Heath Road to be cut down when it could have been properly layered in the traditional manner with saplings removed and thus kept.  The result was much faster traffic on Little Heath Road due to increased visibility, which was more hazardous for cyclists
4.  McCormicks in the past assured the Parish Council and local residents of wider consultation but this had not materialised.
The Parish Council were deeply concerned that they had been contacted very hurriedly and given virtually no time to respond, whilst Christleton (only the neighbouring parish) had been fully consulted.  The Clerk reported that on the day of the Planning Board meeting he had been contacted by the Planning Officer who had assured him that Littleton PC’s views had been taken into consideration.  County Highways had raised no objection to the extra traffic and the establishment of offices in such a locality was being encouraged by central Government.  It was understood that the development had received approval from the Planning Board.
07/69  PARISH COUNCIL FINANCES
The Clerk presented his customary report on the finances of the Parish Council making special reference to new investments.  A meeting was being set up to identify options to be considered by the Parish Council.
RESOLVED:  that the report of the Clerk be received

07/70   ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED:  that the following accounts be paid:-                                  £

1)  Clerk’s salary                                        



242.00
2)  Typing and office services  
                                                        20.50     
3)  Litter Warden    28hrs @ £5.80          


                      162.40
4)  Chester RFC – Room Hire – Oct      
                              

   30.00
5) Messrs Hacker Young – Audit fee




 141.00

6)  H Stebbing – new noticeboard





 395.98

07/71   INCOME
1)  Treasury Stock 2007 – final dividend




   93.98
2)   Chester City Council – Litter Warden refund

            719.20
07/72   CLERK – PETTY CASH

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk’s petty cash float be reimbursed in the sum of £4.65
07/73  CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED
Since their last meeting the Parish Council had received correspondence which was circulated to Members and this included:-
Gail Carroll – farewell card to the Parish Council

Chester City Council – Licencing Act 2003, Statement of Licencing Policy Review



  - New Concessionary Bus Pass Scheme – 1 April 2008 




  - Local Development Framework

Cheshire County Council –  Local Government Review In Cheshire 



                   - Play Your Part




        - LTP Delivery Report 2007 

                                         - Minerals Development Framework, Issues & Options 





Consultation




        - Cheshire Matters Sept 2007 

Cheshire Planning Authority – Forum Newsletter Oct 2007 
07/74  CALENDAR OF MEETINGS

RESOLVED:  that the next meeting of the Parish Council be held on
            
Monday 3 December 2007

07/75   ANY OTHER BUSINESS
1)  Vicars Cross Nursery – it was reported that an advertising trailer was parked at the entrance to the former nursery.  Councillor Parker undertook to contact the Enforcement Officer with a view to its removal.
2)  Grove Gardens – it was reported that the troublemaker from Fir Tree lane had been active again over the previous weekend.  People were reminded that the Housing Association should be contacted in the event of further anti-social behaviour from this individual.

3)  The Vicars Cross – Councillor Brodie reported that information on the Cross had been passed to the Structural Engineer and his recommendations were awaited.  In the meantime the land on which it was intended to situate the monument was currently the subject of a dispute between the Rugby Club and Cheshire County Council.
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